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NEXT MEETING: January 27, 2022 @ 6:00 P.M. 
VILLAGE OF RIDGEFIELD PARK

MINUTES OF THE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

December 16, 2021 
Chairman Jeff Hoffman called the meeting to order at 6:07 p.m., it having been duly noted that this meeting is being held in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq., notice of which was published in The Record and sent to the Star Ledger as well as posted on the Village message board. Roll call was taken.  Members present were:  Jeff Hoffman, Matt Bilow, Gerard Garofalow, Andre Lam and guest David Bilow. Not present: Juan Kuriyama, James Manfredi, Donna Rose-McEntee, Bob Olson.  Ken Ochab, Planner, was also present. 

The minutes of the October 26, 2021, meeting were approved on a motion made by Donna Rose-McEntee and seconded by Andre Lam.  All were in favor of the motion. There was no meeting in November.
APPROVAL NOTES:  ANY APPROVALS REMAIN SUBJECT TO THE APPLICANT SECURING CONSTRUCTION PERMITS FOR ALL WORK REVIEWED BY THIS COMMISSION.  ALL APPROVALS FOR SIGNS ARE SUBJECT TO CONFORMANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE AND MUST BE APPROVED AS SUCH BY THE ZONING OFFICER.
IF THERE ARE ANY DEVIATIONS TO WHAT IS APPROVED, ANY AND ALL CHANGES MUST BE PRESENTED TO THE HPC PRIOR TO ANY WORK BEING DONE.  THIS INCLUDES ANY CHANGES IN PLANS, MATERIAL, COLORS, ETC., WHICH HAVE BEEN GIVEN FINAL APPROVAL BY THE HPC.  NOTE:  BACKLIT, INTERNALLY LIGHTED, AND NEON SIGNS ARE NOT PERMITTED) LIGHTED/LED SIGNS ARE ONLY PERMITTED IF THEY ARE INSTALLED 2' INSIDE THE WINDOW. NO FLASHING OR SCROLLING LIGHTS/SIGNS PERMITTED.
Public Comments (not pertaining to applications): None.
Planner Ken Ochab attended the meeting to discuss the proposed Master Plan and answer any questions HPC members might have.  Ken explained that he has been consulting with the Village since 2007.  He helps the Planning Board and Board of Adjustment go through certain projects.
The last Master Plan was done in 2000.  So much has changed that the PB decided that it would do an entirely new Master Plan.  He has about 90% done with the draft.  There is some discussion about historic preservation in the draft and the C-1H Zone, which is the historic downtown.  It is important for the HPC to review and comment back to Ken Ochab or the PB and then they will make the appropriate changes.  Basically, we are looking to set the vision of the Village for the next 20 years.  It is a good thing for something to be in writing that sets out what the town will look like and what the various committees are thinking about in the next few years – land use, HPC, Environmental Commission, etc., all envision for the next 20 years or so.
The municipal land use law says we have to do a review of everything so we can establish a zoning ordinance.  The HPC, EC, utilities, etc., but only the land use has to be done so you can establish a zoning ordinance.  If you don’t have a land use plan, you can’t have a valid zoning ordinance.  The Master Plan today is going through land use element.  The circulation element is mostly about traffic and cars.  Typically, this one will be mostly about pedestrian movements, setting up a discussion about bicycle paths, pedestrian paths and some of that evolves about the downtown area as well so there is an open space plan which talks about existing parks but also future parks where you might be able to connect those parks; talks about waterfront area and setting up waterfront path along the Overpeck Creek and Hackensack River.  This was actually discussed in the 2000 MP but it sort of just died so this MP will just pick up and make it more detailed.  Eventually some of these things will make it into the zoning ordinance.  If someone owns property along the river, we might ask you to donate a 20-foot strip along the river so the Village can use it for a walkway, a path, a park, etc., and we’ll be doing that even without the ordinance in place.
When it comes to the overall vision of buildings, it is fair to say the PB is basically saying the Village is really nice the way it is.  They don’t want to change the area around town, the one- and two-family zones.  It is nice the way it is, it’s sort of an unique environment because it has one- and two-family houses mixed together.  There are fire department buildings mixed in, apartments mixed in, The streetscapes work.  Euclid Avenue, for instance, is a great street, Grand is quite unique in the way it was set up and designed.  There is some really good planning that took place when people did not know it was planning.  The PB’s view on that is to keep that, not to disturb that.  
The same with the downtown area.  It is very unique.  It is tremendous because there is everything there that you actually need.  There is a food market, drug store, restaurants, different merchants, different eateries.  It is a little nucleus of a cosmopolitan that exists and it all kind of works even though the street is narrow.  There is parking on both sides.  Buses can’t pass each other.  It is a traffic engineer’s nightmare but it is just great and works here.  The PB is of the mindset to generally keep the downtown at the scale it is today.  Interestingly, it is a historic district so you have to be mindful of trying to keep the historic architectural scheme of the downtown area.  The MP will talk about that and how the PB will try to maintain that environment that exists today in the downtown.

Jeff Hoffman asked if there were any intentions of changing the sidewalks or the parking where the bump outs currently exist. Ken Ochab replied that when the PB gets to where it is discussed next year, there will be a whole discussion on the design book for the downtown area.  That is when the HPC will really come into the picture.  The PB will really ask the HPC to take a look at the design manual and come up with new or different ideas for the design of the downtown area.  All of that will be included.  There are some wonderful things happening in the planning field in how to deal with sidewalks and parking and people.  For instance, making parking spaces available for people at restaurants at peak hours, there is a design way to do that.  If it works out here, we don’t know yet but it is something that is discussed.  The PB is very interested in establishing more outdoor seating areas.  The problem with that is that the buildings today are right up on the sidewalk.  If you put tables and chairs in the front of a typical storefront here, there is no room to walk.  That is not going to work just by doing that.  The PB is thinking of when you get a new building to come in or rehab an existing building to try to cut out a little plaza area or cut out a little alcove so you could establish some seating areas or some tables, just something that would make the downtown a little more attractive and appealing for people to come in and visit the downtown.  The trick is once you start modifying buildings, how does it effect the existing buildings that have some historical architectural design to them.  How do you do that and still maintain the historic character of the building? That is when the HPC will come in.  
The other issue with downtown is building height.  Right now, the zoning allows for 40 ft or 4 stories.  The PB sort of modifies the height of new buildings to keep them at 3 stories but it does allow 4.  When they get into zoning they will looking into height and bulk requirements to try to envision what type of new development they want to have in the downtown area.  Some buildings are interesting because they are only one story or they appear to be houses that were setback and then someone added a commercial addition to it.  We are looking at what would happen if we took that commercial addition off.  What is left?  Is there a house that had some character to it at one point or is just modified because they could do it?
What is also interesting in the downtown district is that a setback is 20 feet.  That means that basically from the back edge of the sidewalk, the building should start 20 feet back from that.  Ken doesn’t know why it was done that way because there is no building that is 20 feet back of the sidewalk.  The PB doesn’t want to push buildings back because that will detract from could, the whole historic streetscape of what Main Street is.  There is a push and pull.  The push is to establish outdoor areas for people to mingle and linger but that would be advantageous if you moved the buildings back.  If you move the buildings back, you are likely to upset the whole historic look of the streetscape.  It might be at certain locations we do that and at other locations we don’t.  That is the type of things we will get into next year.
As far as the MP of today, what it says in terms of historic preservation, there is a 2-page section that Ken will email to the HPC.  What it says is basically there are only two structures on the national register in town.  One is the Brinkerhoff stonehouse on Homestead Place.  

Gerard thinks that what the HPC should be thinking about is something like Grove Street.  If Grove Street were closed to the barber shop and House of Flowers, there could be outside dining there possibly.  This could be done by Bob-O’s and TD Bank parking lot on Webster. If the streets are made two-way from the end of those properties just for residents, this will create two areas of about 100 feet of outside dining.  There are not any options in the downtown other than those streets.  This is just something to consider and think about doing.
Matt Bilow asked if the zoning map was being updated.  Ken said that yes it was.  Will it clarify the houses on Lincoln Court behind the movie theater?  Spruce specifically has three houses that are not in any district.  Is it part of the historic district?  This would be a good time to get some clarity on that.   Ken said that the map should clarify that.  Ken said what the PB is looking into is a re-development of the area near Elks and all the way along back to Mt. Vernon down to the railroad, is looking to investigate whether a redevelopment area is appropriate there.  The purpose of the redevelopment area is to keep what is important there – like certainly the businesses, and take some of the excess area and look to establish a better type of residential area back there to try to build up the population around Main Street to feed the Main Street and Mt. Vernon Street area.  The area is a whole area, a sleeping area, waiting to be woken up. They want to change it to encourage some type of development.  At the time it was developed, it was a good idea but it has now changed.  
Ken will send the historic preservation section of the MP and he is hoping that maybe next week, if he can arrange it, he will have the entire MP on the Village’s website.  There is a lot of discussion about the Lincoln/Cedar area.  The PB would like to abandon one of the streets around the park and expand the park so it gets to the train station.  You don’t need both roads and there’s a lot of traffic that cuts up there.
Ken said there is no inventory of houses or structures that he could look at.  There is no list.  He did go to the website and they have a digital mapping of structures that were surveyed in the county, several times.  There is a stone house survey.  Then three general surveys taken by the county and they mapped it all on Lucy.  The Lucy map is included in the section Ken will send to the HPC.  It also has two streets that are interesting – one is Euclid and the other is Grand.  There is not an analysis of whether they should be historically preserved or whether they should be included in the historic district but it is just that they were looked at with respect to eligibility.  Ken used that map to sort of give a picture of all of the structures that the county has looked at over the years and considered.  It is a good starting point.  The MP is looking into, with respect to historic preservation, is to do a local inventory of buildings and structures important to the municipality. They are also looking to actually do a historic preservation element in the MP.  That includes a survey of every building, a whole plan dealing with historic preservation and unique architectural structures in the law.  The land use law allows it.  You just need money to do it.  Someone who has historic preservation expertise would be qualified to do it.
That sends us into the next level which is to look at the type of zoning ordinance that delays the destruction of buildings that are in the historic element for purposes of development.  If it is on private property, you cannot tell people not to stop or develop even if they are on the national registry.  It will delay, but not stop, development on the property.  It gives the municipality time to see if they want to do something on the property.
Ken said he will be back to discuss with the HPC when it gets to that section.  Everything has to get approved by the BOC first before anything can proceed. David Bilow asked if there were any major changes in the MP.  Ken said not really other than Challenger Road area that now has three residential projects in the works out there.  It all depends on if the residential projects happen or not.  If they don’t happen, he does see it going back to industrial.  The state is currently still planning on the bus garage on the 55 acres.  NJ Transit says it wants all 55 acres for its bus facility.  There would be a conservation area for the eagles; the rest would be for the bus facility.  Hopefully, it will be all electric buses.
Ken asked members to please review and send in your comments after you receive the section of the MP dealing with the historic district.  It is an interesting document.  It is completely different from the 2000 plan.  Ken said he will be talking about ordinances and zoning with the HPC next year.
New Business: (21-12-01) 59 Mt. Vernon Street, Style King Barber, submitted an application for awning recovering from existing frame.  Application was submitted by Mark Lee (Sign Avenue, 53 Bergen Tpke., Little Ferry, NJ  07643 signavenue@gmail.com 888-820-5302).  Application is for recovering awning face from existing awning; material black vinyl fabric (sample submitted); letters to be ivory in color reading: (top line) Style King (pictures of scissors & comb) Barber, bottom flap: 59 Mt. Vernon Street (201) 640-0040, no lighting is proposed at this time.
The application was reviewed in between meetings and approved as follows:

	MEMBER
	YES
	NO
	RECUSE

	Jeff Hoffman, Chairman
	X
	
	

	Gerard Garofalow, Vice
	X
	
	

	Matthew Bilow
	X
	
	

	Juan Kuriyama
	X
	
	

	James Manfredi
	
	
	

	Donna Rose-McEntee
	X
	
	

	Alternates:
	
	
	

	Robert Olson
	
	
	

	Andre Lam
	X
	
	


Old Business: (21-03-01) Pino Shipping (172 Main Street, Josefina Guzman, 551-444-2131 info@pinoshipping.com).  Josefina Guzman, business owner, submitted an application for new signage on this building.  Signage to be placed on bricks over exterior windows; sign includes a logo and the text “Pino Shipping”, colors of sign to be red, blue, gray, black, white, channel letters to be installed with 4 gooseneck lights similar to the gooseneck lights already installed over Domino’s.  Work was completed on the original application for this address.  Application was reviewed in between meetings and approved.  Vote was as follows:

	MEMBER
	YES
	NO
	RECUSE

	Jeff Hoffman, Chairman
	X
	
	

	Gerard Garofalow, Vice
	
	
	

	Matthew Bilow
	X
	
	

	Juan Kuriyama
	X
	
	

	James Manfredi
	
	
	

	Donna Rose-McEntee
	X
	
	

	Alternates:
	
	
	

	Robert Olson
	
	
	

	Andre Lam
	X
	
	


Correspondence/Notes/Comments:

A. Correspondence Received: 

· Memo from Tara O’Grady advising newsletter deadline is 11/15.

· Memo from Tara O-Grady asking for 2022 meeting dates and reappointments needed.

· Email dated 11/23/21 from Robert Mico, Esq., Re:  172 Main Street attaching approval for 3 flagpoles & American flags
B.  Open matters with Building Dept.:
· Domino’s (172 Main Street) – windows on Cedar Street side of building are covered in signage, not approved and over limit; also installed flood lights on Cedar Street

ML said all work is completed from the original application except for the installation of the flags. 

speak to them about the unapproved flood lights that were installed.  Grey pavers are acceptable and ADA is done by state.

· Trust LLC (165 Main Street) – new business has installed unapproved signage.
C.  Elections to be held in January.
D.  Meeting dates set for 2022 as follows:

JANUARY 27


MAY 26


SEPTEMBER 22

FEBRUARY 24

             JUNE 23
 

OCTOBER 27

MARCH  24

            JULY 28
 

NOVEMBER 17 (THIRD THURSDAY)

APRIL 82

            AUGUST 25 
 
 
DECEMBER 22

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:00 p.m. on a motion by Matt Bilow and seconded by Andre Lam.  All were in favor of this motion.

The next meeting is scheduled for January 27, 2022.








Respectfully submitted,

Barbara DeLuca
Barbara DeLuca

cc:  Building Dept./Zoning Board/Planning Board
       59 Mt. Vernon Street (Mark Lee, Sign Avenue)

       172 Main Street (Pino Shipping)

